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  On November 9, 2023, the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ)announced that it secured a landmark $25 million agreement withApple, Inc. (“Apple”) to resolve allegations of discriminatory hiring andrecruitment processes employed in relation to the permanent laborcertification (“PERM”) program. The PERM program, administered bythe U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) and the U.S. Citizenship andImmigration Services (USCIS) allows employers to sponsor foreignworkers for lawful permanent residence in the United States. As part ofthe PERM program, an employer must complete a series of recruitmentrequirements and obtain a certified labor certification application fromthe DOL’s Employment and Training Administration that must certifythat there are not sufficient U.S. workers who are able, willing,qualified, and available to accept the job opportunity in the area ofintended employment and that employment of the foreign worker willnot adversely affect the wages and working conditions of similarlyemployed U.S. workers.
In February 2019, the DOJ began an investigation of Apple’srecruitment practices in relation to employment positions Apple soughtto fill through the PERM program and found that Apple’s recruitmentpractices deterred protected workers from applying to those positions.The DOJ discovered that Apple did not advertise the employmentpositions it sought to fill through the PERM program on its public-facingcareer website, even though its standard practice was to post all otheropen employment positions on this site. Apple also required all PERMposition applicants to mail paper applications — even though thecompany’s standard practice is to permit electronic applications, andelectronic applications submitted for PERM positions were often notconsidered. These recruitment practices resulted in few or noapplications to PERM positions from U.S. workers. The DOJdetermined that these practices constituted unlawful discrimination thatprejudiced U.S. citizens, U.S. nationals, lawful permanent residents,and those granted asylum or refugee status.
The agreement requires Apple to pay up to $25 million in back pay andcivil penalties and constitutes the largest award recovered by the DOJunder the anti-discrimination provision of the Immigration andNationality Act (INA) found at 8 USC § 1324b. Under this agreement,Apple will pay $6.75 million in civil penalties, and $18.25 million will beapplied to establish a backpay fund for eligible discrimination victims.The agreement also requires Apple to more closely match itsrecruitment for PERM positions to its standard recruitment practices,including posting PERM positions on its external career website andaccepting electronic applications. This settlement reinforces theimportance of employing fair PERM recruitment practices that complywith PERM regulations and highlights the ongoing shift in the DOJ’senforcement of the PERM program.
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